EVENING & NIGHT TIME ECONOMY TASK GROUP

WEDNESDAY 13 OCTOBER 2004 AT 10.00 AM

PRESENT:

Councillor Parsons (Chairman), Councillors Alison (as substitute for Councillor Mallinson), Crockdake, Earp, 


Im Thurn, and C Rutherford.

ATTENDING:
Dr D Taylor, Overview and Scrutiny Support Officer. 


Mrs E MacKay, Committee Clerk

ENTE.11/04
APOLOGIES FOR ABSENCE

Apologies for absence were submitted on behalf of Councillors Boaden, Mallinson and Rutherford K.

ENTE.12/04
DECLARATIONS OF INTEREST

Councillor Mrs Crookdake declared a personal interest in accordance with the Council’s Code of Conduct in any references to the draft Licensing Policy.  She stated that her interest was in respect of a family member owning a building in which there is a takeaway.

ENTE.13/04
MINUTES OF PREVIOUS MEETING

The Minutes of the meeting on 14 September 2004 were approved as a correct record subject to the Declaration of Interest from Councillor Crookdake being amended to read :

“Her interest was in respect of a family member owning a building in which there is a takeaway”.

ENTE.14/04
EVENING AND NIGHT TIME ECONOMY REVIEW

Mr Paul Kasiera, Manager, Mood Night Club.

Question – We are looking into the evening and night time economy in Carlisle, can you tell us about Mood and any precautions you take to prevent crime and disorder?

Mr Kasiera – I am the General Manager at Mood which is part of Bakersfield Entertainment Limited, a Preston based company.  Mood is a hybrid venue which trades during the day and is then a late night venue.  The focus is to bring quality to the masses, we operate the highest standards in terms of door policy, operations and service.

Mood in Carlisle was the very first Mood which was launched as a brand and it won a number of awards in the first year, including the best entertainment venue in the North of England, best entertainment venue in the UK and a Civic Award from the Council for outstanding achievement to the City of Carlisle.

Following the launch of Mood in Carlisle there has been a shift in the style of entertainment in the city.  Companies like Luminare Leisure who had previously looked at Carlisle started to look again and entered the city with their own venue.  There is incoming additional competition each year.  Mood has been trading for 5 years now and with the incoming competition we may have lost on some nights but gained on others.  Our main focus has been a strict drugs policy.  We have a zero tolerance policy and conduct random/selective searches on people who may be likely to have drugs on them.

We apprehend people who have drugs on them.  It is not that drugs are a big issue in Mood or in the city but we take proactive measures.  We search about 40 people and procure 2 to 5 arrests on a Friday and Saturday night.  We have a policy of conducting random searches in the premises and toilet checks are conducted every 15 minutes.  From these we can deduce who may be party to do such things.  The atmosphere and music played in Mood is specifically designed not to be conducive to any form of drugs you may take. 

In conclusion, this year I was shortlisted as Manager of the Year for the UK and was a runner up.  The reason I was not given the accolade of Manager of the Year was because of a hiccup when it was in the press that Mood was for sale.  The Managing Director had tried to buy the company cheaply.  Because of this situation the governing body could not give me Manager of the Year.

Mood was also a runner up in the Smirnoff Shine Award to reflect social responsibilities of a venue.  There were 3,500 entrants, this was shortlisted to 10 after which random visits were made and interviews carried out.  After this 5 were shortlisted one of which was Mood in Carlisle.  Mood is doing very well 5 years down the line.

Question – What are your views on drinks promotions?

Mr Kasiera – I am keen to protect Carlisle as a city and I don’t want Botchergate to return to the state it was in 10 to 12 years ago.  

I took action to talk to Sergeant Pannone, as I believe there should be a minimum pricing policy for drinks.  If the industry tries to introduce a minimum pricing policy, this is deemed as a cartel, we cannot do this.

I met with Sergeant Pannone, the Magistrates, the Licensing Manager and the Mood Managing Director saying it was in the best interests of the city to look at this.  The Bar and Entertainment Dance Association (BEDA) had being doing some lobbying of the Home Office regarding limiting of drinks promotions and I gave the BEDA information to that group of people.

It is my belief that there should be a minimum pricing policy and that this would benefit everyone.  The smaller establishments may see this as not fair, but in reality bigger establishments like Mood could reduce prices to 60p a drink in promotions but this would soon put small establishments out of business.  There should be a fair playing field and we should be saying that this is a line that we should tow and not encourage binge drinking.  If someone has £20 when they go out, they will spend that £20 and if there are cheaper drinks available then they will drink more, and this may cause social disorder.  A minimum price of £1.50 per drink would be fair.  I have given Inspector Tillett and Mr Messenger, the Licensing Manager, further information from Aberdeen City Council who in 19 October 2004 introduced a minimum drinks pricing policy.  This came about as a result of consultation in the city with licensees and residents who came together to discuss the matter.  

Any establishments associated with this minimum pricing policy would have to be involved with the Pub Watch Scheme as they have a number of criteria to adhere to.  I would like to see this developed and progressed, but as licensees we cannot do it as it would be a cartel.

The Home Office has introduced pilot schemes in Newcastle, Leeds, Swansea and Exeter where they told the Office of Fair Trading to step off the gas in relation to minimum pricing policies.  Other things include the introduction of standard glasses which if they shatter won’t cut people.  If the pilots are found to reduce crime and disorder then they may be rolled out nationally.

If Councils wanted to try this, they could approach the Government and they may also take a decision to step off the gas.  It would be pioneering for the City of Carlisle to start this, and if you wanted I am sure the Chief Executive of BEDA would be available for further questioning on this.

Question – How many licensees or establishments are members of Pub Watch?

Mr Kasiera – There are about 60 members, although I am not sure of the exact numbers.  I have recently been put onto the Committee of Pub Watch.  The next full meeting is in a few weeks time and I can come back to you with the information. Most cities centre venues are on Pub Watch and some of the ones in outlying areas too.

Question – In relation to drinks promotions, I have heard that a lot of premises are giving large glasses of wine and charging 20p more than the standard glass without asking customers if they want large?

Mr Kasiera – We just have one size of standard glass of 175 ml there are no large or small glasses, but I can’t really comment on how other venues operate.  Customers should be informed if glasses are more than 175 ml, but they may say that a standard glass is 175 and a small is 125.  Customers should always be given the option, but in Mood we just have a standard glass size.

A Member commented that she had heard that some premises were selling large glasses which were 250 ml which is a quarter of a bottle of wine.  

Question – Under the new regime there will be a standard requirement for training of doormen.  Will you be short of people because of this?

Mr Kasiera – It is right that there should be a standard across the board.  There may be growing pains with the new system.  Some people may be doormen as a part time job and for them £190 to register and £350 for the training might be too much.  The Government has set up a fund so that if 30 people are put through a training course together a subsidy may be given, for example they may just pay £50.  The problems may arise with individuals who have to pay the full money themselves. 

There may be a bit of a shortage but it is not an issue in Carlisle at the moment.  Lots of the doormen have gone through the Security Industry Authority training and paid the £190 registration for a two year badge.

Question – Do you employ any women or anyone from the older generation as Door Supervisors, as this can help to reduce trouble?

Mr Kasiera – We should have a quota of females anyway for conducting searches on female customers and you do find that there are a lot of incidents in the ladies toilets.  As for the older generation it would depend what you call the older generation.  We have a couple who are say 21 or 22 quite a few in the 28 – 35 age group and 4 or so who are over 40.

Question – What measures do you take to ensure that there is no underage drinking and what training do you give to staff?

Mr Kasiera – We have door staff on from 8.00 pm onwards and if we believe someone is underage we will ask for ID.  The only ID we will accept is a passport or a drivers licence.  We try to minimise any instances of underage drinking and if there are any, there would be an extremely small percentage who would get through the door.  It is a lot to do with the music policy as we don’t really play the dance style of music that appeals to underage.

Question – What do you do to prevent selling drink to people who are already intoxicated?

Mr Kasiera – If it looks as if a group are steering that way and are ordering a lot of drinks together we would try to educate them to have spacers or soft drinks in between.  We also have a range of mocktails which are non-alcoholic drinks.  If they refuse this we will say that we think it is time for them to leave as they have had too much to drink.  We want to ensure that it is a safe venue and if there is anyone who we perceive to be a danger then we will ask them to leave the premises, and we will hail a taxi for them outside.

Question – As Manager of Mood, I get the sense that you are the same as Wetherspoons in that you are more social responsibility than some others.  We are looking at an evening and night time economy. What do you think could be done earlier in the evening?  Could you be seen as an early evening club to cater for younger people?

Mr Kasiera – We are open from 11.00 am through to 2.00 am – 6 days a week and until 11.30 pm on a Sunday except one before a bank holiday.  

We don’t do any underage parties.  I have been approached by an underage disco which is currently at the Swallow Hilltop and asked about underage parties, but it is much harder work as many of them will have had alcohol before coming in or try to smuggle into the premises.  There are also a lot of other practical problems with underage parties, as we have to cover all the spirit bottles and visible signs of alcohol.  Also, they will often empty the condom machines, just for a laugh.  There is a whole lot of work that goes into underage parties and our premises don’t really lend themselves to it.

My view is that the Swallow Hilltop is the best venue as it is outwith the City Centre.  I think they were planning to do underage parties in the premises at the Prince of Wales, Denton Holme.  This would be an ideal site as it is not in the City Centre.  You don’t really want to have 12 years olds in the City Centre.  If it was the City Centre doing under 18 discos you would have some as young as 12 year olds leaving between 10.00 pm and 10.30 pm when the town may have quite a few drunk people around.  It is better to have these underage events in satellite places.

A Member commented that she had known of 12 year olds arriving at under age discos drunk as they had been getting alcohol at home or getting older people to buy it for them.

Mr Kasiera – I have seen parents drop children off with bottles in their hand.  It seems a bit irresponsible.  The best control at these events is on the door and every child is searched as they are going into the place.  The door staff at Mood have often been on the door at the Swallow Hilltop events and they find it harder work sometimes.

Question – When Mood applied for a licence in the first place there were some wonderful menus for food.  Do you still provide food and act as a restaurant in the early evening?

Mr Kasiera – Mood is a hybrid venue.  When it was first introduced to Carlisle the restaurant part of the business provided a wide range and variety of food.  We do still offer food and have a kitchen, but when we first opened the restaurant we did things like specialist fish nights when Bells fishmonger would supply fish and we would cook it just the way customers wanted.  We did try offering that range of food but we had to make a business decision.  It was costing £60,000 for the kitchen so we reduced costs and we now cook food which is easy to prepare.  We have a bar menu on offer.

Question – With transport home at the end of a night out do you have a view on the scheme they recently had where there were wardens on the taxi ranks to help them clear the city?

Mr Kasiera – I was sent a copy of the draft Licensing Policy and one of the comments I made was that part of the Policy states the premises should “ensure sufficient transport facilities to leave the premises safely”.  I am a Nightclub Manager so I can’t really control the traffic therefore it is difficult to say how it is our responsibility for transport to get people home.  

Prior to the venue closing we hail taxis for customers as they come out.  After the premises close people tend to go on to fast food takeaways or disperse further up the street.  The focus on transporting people home after a night out is too much for a licensee.  It seems that at peak times there are not enough taxis and buses but when it’s quiet there seems to be too many taxis.

Question – I have not been in Mood so can you explain if you open at 10.00 am what is on offer and when does it become a nightclub slot?

Mr Kasiera – It’s a bar during the day and there are TV’s and DVDs playing.  At 8.00 pm the lights change, they will dim and the disco lights go on it’s then into a night plan.

Question – Does Mood adhere to the Home Office Safer Clubbing Guidelines and to what extent do you encounter drug use?  Also what is your perception, having worked in Carlisle for the past 5 years and having worked in other places before that, of the level of drug problem in Carlisle compared to other places?

Mr Kasiera – The Safer Clubbing Guidelines really came about because of the dance culture where people were going into hot, smoky, dimly lit venues with very loud music being played.  Also security staff were not trained to the current standards.  In Mood the premises are well ventilated and have accessible drinking water.  If people need first aid treatment we can pull them aside to treat them.  All Managers are fully qualified First Aiders and 18 of our 24 door staff are First Aiders, so we have the facilities to cope with multiple incidents.

In relation to drugs I think the way we do the Zero Tolerance Policy is indicative of the kind of business we are.  We want a venue which is full of people who just enjoy themselves.  The music at our venue is not conducive to drugs.  We have also assisted the Police in a lot of arrests.

The Home Office Guidelines have changed recently.  Previously anyone who has had any kind of drug we were advised to call the police and they would decide whether to arrest or not.  Then the Home Office said that they are not so interested in people who may have had a bit of cannabis they are more interested in people who may be supplying and have lots of quantities of drugs.  Our view is that we would do exactly as we were doing before and if we find anyone with drugs then we will call the police.

Carlisle is quite an accessible venue for drugs as the M74 runs right past the City and it can be a drugs route.  The prices of drugs have gone down with cocaine becoming cheaper as dealers want to get people hooked.  I think perhaps Workington may have a larger problem than Carlisle.  Communication levels in Carlisle are quite good.  Newspapers do tend to report a lot of drugs incidents but if you look at a big city the proportion of drugs use in Carlisle is probably not so much but incidents are well reported in the press.

Question – Do you have any means of disposal of syringes or needles?

Mr Kasiera – We do have gloves in the First Aid kit and we would call paramedics and pass any syringes or needles to them.  We do have diabetic customers who come up to us and show us their medication and but we do not tend to have the type of customers who are using syringes on the premises.

Question – We are looking at how we can progress the Evening and Night Time Economy.  I think you have been sent a copy of our draft Licensing Policy.  Do you see any problems or positive aspects of this new regime?

Mr Kasiera – I think the industry does feel nervous as we are all creatures of habit and don’t like change.  Some people say that the City is saturated with licensed premises but I would argue that it is saturated with a particular form of entertainment but there are other forms of entertainment which could be offered and would be good for Carlisle.

Carlisle as a City is going through growing pains.  It is a City by name but it has a close community town feel.  It is trying to break out and become a City as it is a key regional centre and shopping has gone that way in the City.  It would be good to see leisure going that way too.

I would like to see a policy change in granting licences.  Allowing market forces to dictate doesn’t mean that this is necessarily good for the city.  If you look at the Village, that has closed after 6 months, they changed what they were doing in that venue to try to do what we were and it didn’t really suit the venue.

Sunday can be a busy night in the town if people go out taking part in sports, playing football and then meet up with friends at night.  But, it seems that people that will give or take about going out on a Friday or Sunday evening as they don’t really know whether the city will be busy or not and there is a better atmosphere if it’s busy.

Under the Licensing Policy we will have to submit operating schedules, this will be interesting for Jim Messenger and his team.  I think premises will make their operating schedules as loose as possible so that they can change things if it is not working.  For example if some premises aren’t working they may consider becoming a lap dancing bar.  The operating schedules must be challenged by the Council which should control the amount and of venues.  I don't think there should be any more party venues.  I have heard there is another venue Heaven and Hell which is opening in Carlisle but I think what will happen that others places will close as a result of this as big brand companies have more money to put into the venues.

It is good to see small independent premises opening like Circle Bar, Café Solo and others.  I think there is a gap in the market in Carlisle for example when I am off duty and want to go out in Carlisle, I am the manager of Mood but Mood may not be my kind of bag musically.  I want to go somewhere where I can have a drink with friends with the music not too loud to be able to chat.  In Carlisle there does seem to be a saturation of a particular type of venue and the Council will need to look at how it sets and interprets the policy.  This will be key to getting a mix of different kinds of venues.

The Council may look at different areas within the City.  If there was a small independent bar on Botchergate people might not want to go into it in that area but if there were other restaurant bars in another area it would be better there.  It may be easier to say to residents in a particular area that there will be small bar/restaurants rather than clubs.

There is a need for the Council to focus on the next stage and have the city as a place providing a safe environment for shopping, going to the cinema, theatre, bowling, eating and drinking.

Question – Would you welcome an Evening and Night Time Economy Forum which brought together the Licensees, the Police, the Local Authorities etc in strategic discussions about the shaping of the Evening and Night Time Economy in Carlisle?  This Group could look into the future at possible developments even if this meant increased rateable value on premises.

Mr Kasiera – I am not sure about the last point you raised as businesses don’t like increases in rates but with the Forum I would welcome this but I would also include transport in the Group.  A quango type of body set up to look at how we can focus and run from here would be good.  It’s good to think ahead as initiatives like Kingmoor Park took off quicker than we thought they would.  The next step for this City is the most important one for the City as a whole.

The Chairman then thanked Mr Kasiera for the useful contribution he had made to the meeting and he said that he would like to remain in the meeting for the next couple of witnesses.

Mr Nigel Barrett – Managing Director Stagecoach Northwest

I have been a resident in Carlisle for four years now and I do also go out in the evening in the City.  My first impressions are that once you get to 5.30 pm or 6.00 pm the City turns a bit dead and the level of bus service provision reflects the level of patronage.  During the day on the core bus routes buses are running every 7 to 8 minutes per day but it is more like every half hour or every hour during the evening.

The City livens up between 9.00 pm and 10.00 pm when the people are going to the clubs in Botchergate.  We don’t provide separate transport arrangements for late night venues.  we have some services that run after midnight but not many.

We recently had a consultation with the Police about additional services between midnight and the early hours of the morning.  After the initial approach it went quiet and we were disappointed about this.  We have looked at the commercial aspects can could have made a go of it.  There were other issues of security of staff and radio communications, but the funding which the Police were trying to secure did not materialise so it never went ahead.

I feel that the Evening and Night Time in Carlisle could be better with entertainment not exclusively in night clubs.  From 7:00 pm to 11:00 pm there could be more restaurants and small bars and shows.  There could be more done in the economy during that time in the evening.

If the demand is there, the company would be happy to increase the services and transport to meet that demand; it is a question of what comes first, the service or the demand.

Question – Was the night time bus pilot ever costed?

Mr Barrett – Yes, we put in the requirements to start it off and passed this information to the Police.  I think it was Home Office grant funding that they were trying to secure, but they didn’t get it.

Question – I understand that you would not want to run a bus which would be carrying a loss.  Is there scope for night time venues to make a contribution to the costs?  Could you work together to provide a joint strategy?

Mr Barrett – There is always scope and we do work with companies and Local Authorities in other areas of the country.  Some Local Authorities do subsidise charges out of their transport budget.

A Member commented that if transport provision was specific to one area of entertainment, then money should come out of that area.

Another Member commented that in the Licensing Policy there had been a look at getting contributions from licensing establishments to get patrons away from premises.

Question – You raised the point of what comes first, service or demand, and this is a key element.  I guess there are no bus services any more frequently than half hourly after the night time period, because there are not the volume of people to use the services.  It is difficult to make a business case for more frequent services in the evening.

If we were to think the unthinkable, where do we start? If we want to get a higher level of traffic in the late evening and night time economy to transport people, we will need a higher level of buses, which are safer and more comfortable and enjoyable.  We have to start somewhere.  We recognise that if we said to Stagecoach ‘why don’t you provide services?’ you would say that no-one uses them.

What are the key factors for a successful night time bus service?

Mr Barrett – Getting the volume of people into town and the use of services throughout the whole evening.  If different forms of entertainment were developed in the city and not just in Botchergate and people were encouraged to use public transport, this would help, but that is the difficult part.  If people were encouraged to use buses, then it means that you don’t need somebody to drive and everyone can go and enjoy a drink.

If there were more services after midnight, this provision could have an effect on what happens earlier in the evening.  If I am providing a driver and a bus between 12 midnight and 3 am, then I might just as well have them on from 8 pm until midnight as well.  If the buses are going to be taking people home, then we would want to be bringing them in there in the first place too.

Question – When there is late night shopping in the run up to Christmas, do you provide extra buses?

Mr Barrett – We experimented with park and ride but I won’t mention that just now.  We do change the schedules and services up to 8 pm for the late night shopping and services are extended specifically for late night shopping.

Question – How many of your buses have CCTV?

Mr Barrett – All the new vehicles that we order have the ability to have CCTV fitted.  Currently 20-30 vehicles are fitted with CCTV across the whole of the north-west region.  This is out of a total number of vehicles of 550 operating across the north-west.  All the new vehicles have security screens fitted and we are also fitting them to older vehicles too.

Question – From 6 pm to 10 pm there is a big gap as most shops are only open until 6 pm and then everyone seems to go home.  There is a consensus of opinion that we need to do more for that time between shopping finishing and late night entertainment starting.  

Mr Kasiera said that there is dearth of certain types of entertainment.  How do we move the city forward and provide these kinds of services?  Do you think it would help if Local Authorities had late night openings, for example libraries, Tullie House and this building, just as shops have late night openings?

Mr Barrett – If you take Sunday shopping as an example, in the past we wouldn’t offer any bus services on a Sunday, or run a very limited number of services, but now 90% of our services on a Sunday are commercially operated and they start earlier and earlier in the day.  More people seem to shop on a Sunday now, so the provision of services is demand led.

If facilities are offered, then it will become demand led.  For example, if the library was opening in the evening, people would start using it.

Question – From your experience of other cities, is there anything that they are doing that we could?

Mr Barrett – You could look at one extreme to another – London has an unheard of level of bus service with 230 night bus services, in Manchester they run commercial services at high level of frequency.  In Lancaster, which has a high number of students, the services are run to 3 am commercially from the University to and from the city centre.  But in Carlisle space and distance are more of a factor and distances are not so great.  You could look at attracting people from further away – for example, Brampton and Gretna.

Question to Mr Kasiera – What percentage of your customers are bused in from the west coast and bused back?

Mr Kasiera – Someone tried to run buses from Workington and Whitehaven, but the response was minimal.  They do get some customers coming in cars from areas such as Workington, Whitehaven and Dumfries and there are a lot of the farming community from north of the border who come in and use the upstairs bar.

I think development in the arts would be good, as you could bus people in for shows starting at 7:30 pm and this would diversify what the city has on offer.

Question – The late evening bus to Durdar – what percentage of subsidy did you have from the County Council?

Mr Barrett – I can’t say off the top of my head – it was one of the very few services supported.

A Member commented that the constituents in that area were very upset when that service was stopped.

Mr Barrett – It was a shame that constituents didn’t use it in enough numbers when it was provided.

Question – Would you be happy to be involved in a forum to promote the evening and night time economy, including looking at ways of kicking off bus services for experimental periods.

Mr Barrett – I would be willing to be involved.

Question – How would you like to see the evening and night time economy developed?

Mr Barrett – There is a belief that we as service providers are against dealing with people who drink too much, but it isn’t as hazardous as you would believe.  The key is getting people away from the city centre area quickly and not having them waiting around and getting frustrated.  If we disperse people quickly, there seems to be less problems.  Problems with assaults on staff are rare in Cumbria.

Question – If there was money available from the Crime & Disorder Reduction Partnership, would you be prepared to put buses on until 1 or 2 am?

Mr Barrett – I have already offered to do so.

The Chairman then thanked Mr Barratt for his contribution to the meeting and he said that he would like to listen to the next witness.

Mr Wayne Casey, Carlisle Taxi Association

Mr Casey – I am part of a family that has been operating taxis in Carlisle for 50 years.  I started driving at 18 and am now 35.  We are now far more busy at night than when I started driving. Since 1996 when the Council limited the number of licences, a lot more owner drivers are operating taxis and they just operate on the hours that they want instead of the hours they ought to provide.  I represent 51 out of Carlisle’s 200 taxi licence holders.  If you asked what we would want as a city, just now it seems to be a boom town at the weekend, but it is very quiet during the week.  Different types of facilities and venues are needed as Mr Kasiera said.

The Carlisle Taxi Association were disappointed that the Crime and Disorder Reduction Partnership didn’t give funding to Stagecoach for the late night bus services, as there will never be enough taxis at that time of the night to get people home after late night entertainment.  At the weekend a taxi driver takes 50% of their wages or more.

The Association has identified some problem areas.  One of them problems is that drivers are licensed by the City Council but the County Council control our ranks and there is a level of bureaucracy that we don’t need and this is not conducive to running a business.  The schemes that are taken on board by the County, the City Council often don’t find out anything about it.  For example, when work was being done on The Crescent, there were plans to remove the top two spaces on the Station Rank, which is the flattest part of the hill.  The City Council knew nothing about this and Licensing Officers managed to get a special wheelchair loading bay put in.  There seems to be no co-operation between City and County Councils and it gives us problems at the brunt end.

There is also a problem with owner drivers; the majority of taxi owner drivers just work the hours they want.  One company has 80 vehicles but they only put out 9 cars on a Sunday evening. This means that queues are created and issues need addressed.  Other cities limit the number of taxi licences and the Association believes there should be a limit on licences to ensure that they work day and night to provide a service.

Ten years ago there were 200 licensed vehicles and 10 years on we have still just got 200.  I think everything needs to move on.  A month or so ago the Licensing Panel agreed to review the issue of taxi licences within the city.

In 10 years the standard of vehicle and of driving has improved.  There is also a problem with timescales for DSA taxi tests, as drivers can’t get a job until he has sat the test.  There should be some kind of provisional licence until the driver can take the DSA test.  It is difficult to recruit taxi drivers at the moment.  There is a minimum entry requirement for white saloons, but no minimum entry requirement for wheelchair accessible vehicles.

There was a scheme where doormen were on the taxi ranks.  The doormen on the Warwick Road taxi rank did a brilliant job, they didn’t let people get into taxis with bottles or food and they stopped queue jumping.  At the Station Rank the doormen were less forthcoming with their actions and it did not work so well.

It was interesting to hear what Mr Barrett said about CCTV in buses.  Carlisle has two vehicles fitted with cameras out of a total of 200 vehicles.

Question -  Is the absence of owner drivers creating problems at night?

Mr Casey – On the evenings we have got all the taxis out working but there is not enough in total for that time of night.

Question – Some establishments run transport for themselves picking up in mini buses and dropping off.  Does this affect you?

Mr Casey – I don’t mind if the vehicles running are licensed or public service vehicles running to the same rules.

Question – Would you be interested in running mini buses?

Mr Casey – No, I am a taxi driver.

Mr Barrett – There is a lot of illegal operation of what purports to be clubs of people coming in together.  People can hire a mini bus with a few people and drive it into a night club and then drive back with the bus full.  The driver is not necessarily licensed and he won’t follow the rules of buses or taxis.  These sort of operations do go on.

Mr Casey – It has happened in Carlisle.  Someone from Wigton was bringing in 3-4 mini buses and then bringing in 7 or 8 mini buses to take people home.  A complaint was made to the Traffic Commissioners and it was stopped temporarily.

A Member commented that people would use mini buses and it needed to be taken on board that this may be what was needed in Carlisle.

Mr Casey – Black cabs can take 5 passengers and after 11 pm it would cost no more than £10 to get them back to the Black Lion, which would be about £2 each.

A Member commented that she was in touch with some of the young people and £5 each way in and out of town seems to be too much for them.  

Mr Casey – Then how much do they pay to get into the night clubs like Mood and how much are they prepared to pay for drink?

Question – If owner drivers only working selected hours seems to be a problem, could the Licensing Panel say that drivers have to work a minimum number of hours?

A Member who served on the Licensing Panel stated that this would not be possible and that nothing is contained in the licences about the number of hours, drivers they can really choose their own hours.  She said that perhaps it was something that the Council and the Licensing Regulatory Panel could look at.

A Member commented that it could be considered as part of a set of minimum standards.  For example, a driver has to work x number of hours per week.

Question – Is it owner drivers who drive white taxis?

Mr Casey – All the black and white taxis in the city are Hackney carriages and they can go on ranks or be hailed on the street.  Owner drivers may drive black or white taxis.  Vehicles which are not black or white are private hire, they have to be booked and can’t be hailed on the street.

I know of some who owner drivers who, between Monday and Friday, do school runs twice a day and then work on a Saturday evening, but do nothing in between.  When it was de-regulated some of these drivers said it was all about service.  Working these type of hours is not really conducive to good service.

Question – Would you be keen for a Carlisle Evening & Night Time Economy Forum which brought together the Police, Local Authorities, Licensees, Taxi Associations and Bus Companies in strategic discussions about shaping the evening and night time economy?  This could also be a forum to sort out the problmes you see between the County and City Council.

Mr Casey – There seems to be a complete lack of management.  For example, the Council will run events such as The Spring Show at the Park, but they won’t put any taxi ranks or bus stop provision at these places, so there are no facilities for picking up or dropping people off.

Question – I recently went on a trip to York and looked at the transport provisions, they were excellent.  It is a unitary authority in York and this makes a difference.  There seems to be no co-operation between the City and County Council and one doesn’t know what the other is doing.  Do you see this as a fundamental issue to address?

Mr Casey – Yes, one of the things is that taxis should be given rights of access to bus lanes, as long as they are not stopping in these lanes.

Mr Barrett – The City and County Council thing is also a problem that we have, but I would say that the bus lanes are now open to taxis.  One of the problems is that parking restrictions are put in place by the County Council, but enforcement is the power of traffic wardens, who are the responsibility of the City Council.  We have made several observations and comments on the enforcement of parking regulations, but nothing seems to be done.  In the evening in Carlisle you are lucky to get a bus within 6 feet of a bus stop as, after traffic wardens have gone home, people just think that there are no parking restrictions in the city.  The parking restrictions need to be enforced and this needs to be addressed.

Mr Casey – By 2010 all taxis must be wheelchair accessible.  Wheelchair accessible taxis are loaded from the left, but the recent English Street redevelopment has put the taxi rank on the right hand side and there is no facility to load wheelchairs on the right hand side of a taxi.

Mr Barrett – Yes, from 2015 we have to be fully wheelchair accessible.

Mr Casey – This is a problem for taxi drivers who purchase their taxis, as they are buying for 5 years time as a wheelchair accessible vehicle can be £35,000 and it is a 5-year finance package.

Question – How would you like to see the Evening and Night Time Economy develop in Carlisle?

Mr Casey – The busier the better really.  I would be encouraging Stagecoach to be putting buses out.  I was disappointed that the funding was not there for the late night buses trial.

A Member commented that it would benefit everyone if there was more contact between the Taxi Associations, the bus companies and the Crime & Disorder Reduction Partnership and it would be good to have a forum to bring them all together.

Question – There is a perception of violence on a Saturday and Sunday night in Carlisle.  One taxi driver told me that a fellow driver had been attacked recently on a Monday evening.  Is this sort of attack typical and how much violence is there against drivers?

Mr Casey – The incident you refer to was in one of my taxis.  The passenger put his fist through the partition screen, but he has been arrested.

There are not really too many incidents with drivers, but it happens too often.  We do take a lot verbal abuse from customers who have had too much to drink, but the majority of passengers are fine.

Question – How effective did you think the pilot scheme with the door supervisors on late night taxi ranks was?  Do you think it was a success and should be funded on a long term basis or was it just a short term luxury you could do without?

Mr Casey – I would like to see them there all the time.  On the station rank the queue starts at midnight and gradually the front of the queue just keeps moving on further down towards the corner, but the front of the queue should be kept at the top of the rank.

The door supervisor scheme on the taxi ranks will work; it was unfortunate the way that it happened with the pilot.  I think the Police got the funding finalised on the Wednesday, made arrangements with the door supervisors on the Thursday and then started the pilot on the Friday.  Ideally it would be good to get from the drivers what they would be looking for, what they think should happen, before the pilot scheme was started.  The Warwick Road rank seemed to work much better and the door supervisors didn’t let people into taxis with food or drink, but the Station Road rank may not have been quite so successful.

The Chairman then thanked Mr Casey for coming along to the meeting and for all the contributions that he had made.

Mr Casey, Mr Barrett and Mr Kasiera then left the meeting.

The meeting adjourned at 11:40 and was reconvened at 11:48 am.

Dr Catherine Gregson, Director of Public Health, Carlisle & District Primary Care Trust

Dr Jane Muller, Public Health Specialist, Carlisle & District Primary Care Trust

Dr Gregson – My main interest from a Primary Care Trust point of view is the impact of alcohol.  What happens in the evenings and night time in the pubs and clubs has a big impact on us, particularly in Accident & Emergency (A&E) Units.

I have spoken to the Accident & Emergency Consultant in Carlisle and he says that one in three of people attending A&E are issues which have arisen because of alcohol.

After midnight, up to 70% of the work in A&E Units is associated with the consumption of alcohol.  I am hoping that City Council can use its influence on licensing to ensure responsible retailing of alcohol.  

The law says we shouldn’t sell alcohol to intoxicated people and influence should be used through the licensing system to ensure that retailers aren’t selling to people who are intoxicated.  Yet people who are attending A&E have been sold alcohol when they are intoxicated.  I would hope that the Council could have an impact by withdrawing licences where necessary and this would help us to manage the problem.

There is an impact for our staff, as individuals who are attending A&E have been assaulted or have been part of a fight which has arisen because people have drunk too much.  Attempts must be made to try to reduce this real harm.

Question – Have you been consulted on the Council’s draft Licensing Policy?

Dr Gregson – Yes we have been consulted on the draft Licensing Policy and we have made comments.  We were grateful for that opportunity to comment on the Policy.  This is a fantastic opportunity for the City Council to protect the health of people who may come to harm through theirs or others consumption of alcohol.  But beyond that in terms of the City, it is also about the impression that is given; it is not a positive impression of the City if there are lots of people on the streets who are drunk.

Question – Have you thought about inviting the Council’s Licensing Manager to Local Health Group meetings, which would provide an opportunity to speak face to face?  I think it would be worthwhile to push an extra agenda item onto these meetings, particularly in view of the Council’s new responsibilities for liquor licensing.

Dr Muller – I will arrange that.

Question – As a member of a Local Health Group, I am aware of problems other than alcohol affecting health.  Do you think that the drugs incidence in the evening or night time is greater or lesser during the late night economy?  Also there seems to be an increase in sexually transmitted diseases and these have a long term detriment to sociey.

Dr Gregson – Drug misuse in terms of illegal drugs is important, but in terms of damage, alcohol is very important.  In Carlisle 27% of men and 17% of women drink above the recommended limits.  It is a widespread problem.

You have got a point about illegal drugs as there will be buying and selling drugs in pubs and clubs but, in terms of numbers, alcohol is a really big problem.

There is an increase in sexually transmitted diseases locally and 15% of youngsters will have had a sexual experience that they regret or unprotected intercourse which has been related to drinking.  We should be promoting the message to say no to early sexual intercourse and also no to ‘drinking myself silly’.

Dr Muller – Nationally and within the city, there is a problem with binge drinking.  The culture of young people seems to be that it is okay to be inebriated when you are out on a Friday or Saturday night.  There can be an affect on genito urinary infection and a lot of young people can’t even remember what they have done at the weekend.  With drug and alcohol use people are losing their inhibitions and we try to address this through prevention messages.

A lifestyle behaviour survey is conducted every 4 years and it has shown that people drink at home at an earlier age.  There is a worrying increase in primary school children who have over the recommended benchmark daily limits for adults.  There is a real problem and there is are knock on behavioural problems of binge drinking.

Dr Gregson – Local young people are managing to buy alcohol in pubs and discos.  The Council must use its licensing policies to address this and to bring sanctions against venues who are selling to underage people.  Unless venues are visited at night, it is difficult to know whether there is selling to underage.  In anonymous surveys young people will say that they have got drink, but they won’t volunteer to come forward and say that they can get alcohol in certain venues.  The City Council should have a firm view on monitoring underage drinking.

Question – What are your views on drink promotions and happy hours?

Dr Gregson – I was hoping that the Licensing Policy would say that there should be no discounting of alcohol or drinks promotions.  It is illegal to sell to someone who is intoxicated and, if this situation was monitored and actions taken, it could have an enormous amount of benefit.  Messages need to be sent to young people about what is socially acceptable and they are often drinking to the point of poisoning themselves.

Question – He said that a lot of people attend A&E because they have caused or been involved in a fight related to alcohol.  How much aggression is there to staff in Carlisle, as I have heard that in some places they are having to wear stab proof vests?

Dr Gregson – The A&E Consultant would say that we have not reached that stage yet in Carlisle.  In some of the larger cities, they have to have a police presence in A&E Units and I hope that Carlisle can act before it reaches that position.  Intoxicated people are not the easiest to look after, but we have to act now as that is what is happening in other cities.

Question – Do you have concerns about the new Licensing Act and the relaxation of licensing laws?

Dr Gregson – If the Licensing Policy is properly implemented, then premises do not sell to people who are already intoxicated and there is proper monitoring of venues.  If people can drink longer and are buying alcohol when they are already intoxicated, then this is a worry.

Question – When people come into A&E Units who are drunk and underage or have drunk excessively, can you identify the premises they have been in?

Dr Gregson – Meetings have been held and work been undertaken with the consultant at the A&E, Police and Maggie Mooney from the Council to discuss this.  A&E staff will be willing to co-operate in recording this type of information if they see actions are taken.  If they report the information but no actions are taken, then they will not want to use their precious time to collect that data.  The Police have promised that this will not be just a paper exercise and that action must be taken.

A Member commented that the biggest action would be to withdraw licences.

Dr Gregson – It would be great for us if you could really be that heavy handed.

Question – I was at an event recently at Tullie House and I heard about a number of pregnancy terminations which were carried out as a result of sexual experiences due to excessive alcohol.

Dr Gregson – Of young people who drink, one in five will say that they have had a regrettable sexual experience or unprotected sex as a result of too much to drink.  It is best that they don’t get into that situation in the first place.

Question – There are two issues here.  How is the Evening and Night Time Economy fuelling excessive drinking and how do we educate people?  The Police would say that young people manage to get drink from places other than pubs and clubs, for example get older people to buy it in off licences and drink in parks.

Dr Muller – We have a Healthy Schools Campaign which has a large emphasis placed on alcohol use.  During the last two years a Healthy Schools scheme has been introduced to primary schools including an emphasis on smoking, alcohol and drug use.  We will continue to support these messages.  School nurses are taking courses on working with young people on these type of issues.

There needs to be media change as well.  There are mixed messages being given about alcohol use and young people see older people going to the pub.  Prevention messages are being given in Public Health, but young people are getting mixed messages and for young people to understand what is a safe level is difficult.  Peer pressure is another element which makes it difficult.

Dr Gregson – A heavy handed approach would be taking licences away.  The City Council may be unpopular for this, but I would be happy to line up alongside and to say that from a health point of view the NHS would be wholeheartedly behind this.  The City Council wouldn’t have to take adverse comments on its own.  It’s all about protecting the health of our residents and our youngest people, as it is 16 – 24’s that are indulging in this type of thing.  Young people are ending up in fights or liaisons they would never have considered had they been sober.

Question – The Scottish Government are using adverts about these type of matters.  Could something like this be used?

Dr Gregson – We find Border TV generally very sympathetic and are often quite happy to do a spot for us, this may be one option.  

When the Licensing Policy is agreed, we would happy to give it support from the Primary Care Trust.

We do use newspapers, radio and television as much as we do when it’s free but everything has a resource implication.

Question – There seems to be consensus emerging that we all feel comfortable about the idea of being firm with licence holders who break the law in serving people who are already intoxicated.  This is a step beyond what we are doing and think we need to get the message across that this is a stance that we would be taking.  The Licensing Committee would need to communicate these views to licensees so that it could be promulgated openly before being enforced.  The Police could be asked to make it clear to pub watch participants that the authority would be taking this line.

Dr Gregson – I agree and a renewed vigour about the training of bar staff and door staff would help.  Firstly educate all serving staff and be explicit about the standards of training.  In the past we have been clear about training for bar and door staff.

Be clear that after six months or a year into this, sanctions would be made.  As I said before, A&E staff won’t collect the data if they don’t see any action being taken.  At the moment the Police and Maggie Mooney have made a strong case to A&E staff who are committed and keen to do this.

Question – Drinks promotions can’t be controlled by the Licensing Policy. I don’t think we as a Council can stop them, we can only encourage Voluntary Codes.  Is the problem getting worse and what should we try to do to stop it.  What sort of percentages of finance are being spent on drink and drug related incidents, as the taxpayers are having to pay for them?

Dr Gregson – I would be really disappointed if the Licensing Policy couldn’t include a statement about drinks promotions.  If it is illegal for the Council to do so, I would be lobbying Government, as it shouldn’t be illegal to do this.  For young people cost has an impact on what and the amount that they drink.  The problem is getting worse.  Across the north-west there is an increase in  deaths related to alcohol.  700 admissions are alcohol related, 20 deaths are directly related to alcohol.  One in three A&E attendances are alcohol related and this increases to 70% after midnight.  

The answer is partly to do with the NHS picking up people with alcohol problems at acute levels in hospital, but the best way forward is prevention.  

The licensing message needs to say that we won’t just stand by and watch people drink themselves silly or to a state where they damage themselves.  This is an opportunity to galvanise our part of the country.  It would great if Carlisle could get itself on the map for taking appropriate action.

A Member commented that the Council does not have the legal powers within licensing to limit drinks pricing and promotions.

Dr Gregson – If that is the situation, then it is unacceptable and I have to get lobbying.

Question – Why do alcohol problems seem to be getting worse now?

Dr Gregson – There is no doubt that things are getting worse and the number of deaths are going up each year.  The Chief Medical Officer in 2001 said that he would need to do something about this.

Dr Muller – According to national statistics, half of the population do not drink alcohol and the statistics in Carlisle will be no different.  There are courses nationally resulting from alcohol use including crime and disorder, health, work productivity and impact on the family and social network.  Up to 1.5 million children are affected by alcohol misuse in the family.

A Member commented that it appears that parents can drink themselves out of their minds in pubs with children outside and yet the Police can do nothing about it.

Dr Muller – There is a lot linked into culture and what is acceptable in the area.  Social determinants can make young people take a drinking route.

Dr Gregson – There are an increasing number of 16-24 year old women drinking.  It is more socially acceptable for women to be drunk on the street than it used to be.  A contributing factor is that there are a number of better off women with larger disposable income.  

Question – In relation to drinks promotions, we had the Manager of one of the night clubs at the meeting earlier and he was in favour of the minimum pricing policy for drinks.  If establishments agreed these minimum pricing policies, they could fall foul of the law as it would be seen as a cartel, so other bodies need to lobby the Government.  Minimum  prices could be set at a reasonable level to ensure that larger and smaller organisations get a share of the market.  The Nightclub Manager made the point that, if someone goes out with a fixed amount of money, they will spend it on drink regardless of the amount of drink they can buy for that money.

How much involvement have you had in the past in the training of staff in premises?

Dr Gregson – The comments I made about training were about the standards of training.  It would be great to have gold standards for door and bar staff.

Dr Muller – Jenny Payne is our Alcohol Lead for the Primary Care Trust and has been involved in some work in the past on training including the delivery of that training.

Question - Could door supervisor training be an opportune time for the health side to have an input?

Dr Gregson – I would be keen to make sure that door and bar staff training was to a gold standard and this was one of the comments we made on the draft Licensing Policy.

Question – Would you welcome the opportunity to get together in a forum with other agencies such as police, licensees and local authorities?

Dr Gregson – The Primary Care Trust would rather see this as part of the Local Strategic Partnership or as part of the Crime & Disorder Reduction Partnership, using already established partnerships.

Question- I think you are suggesting that this could be an exciting opportunity for the Council to give a lead on the local attitude to binge drinking?

From a legal point of view there are limits to the amount of power the Local Authority has to intervene in people’s rights to injure themselves or licensees rights to sell.

The Task Group looked at the Draft Licensing Policy and made suggestions about adding general wording of explanation and attitude to what was essentially a technical/legal document.

The Licensing Manager was relatively positive about including flavours, attitudes and steers about what the Local Authority favours and disfavours.  We must stick to the law and can't fetter discretion but we can say what we would prefer to see.  This Group could make a recommendation to the Licensing Manager about the sort of comments it would like to see in the Draft Licensing Policy.  The outcome of Dr Gregson and Dr Muller's contributions could be conveyed to the Licensing Manager.

Question -
From what you have been saying it seems that alcohol is a bigger problem than drugs in the evening and night time economy.

Dr Gregson -
I would not detract from drugs but alcohol is an equally big problem.

Dr Muller -
It is the social element that is connected with alcohol.  National and local research/surveys shows that alcohol is in much more frequent use in proportions in Carlisle than drugs.  The dependency problem in drugs compared to the dependency problem on alcohol is a good bit apart.

One in four men in Carlisle are drinking over the recommended level.  Just less than one in five women are drinking beyond the recommended level.  This is playing with the devil as there is damage to physical health, dependance, affecting sleep, performance at work and relationships with other people.  Alcohol is a fog moving through our communities and people are not aware of how serious or common a problem it is.

Question -
Would you welcome an Evening and Night Time Economy Forum to work with Police, Licensees, Local Authorities and Other Agencies?
Dr Gregson -
Yes, but I would like to see it as a sub-group of the Crime and Disorder Reduction Partnership or Local Strategic Partnership rather than a stand alone group.

Question – 
Do you currently do a lot of work with Licensees?

Dr Gregson -
No, not a lot of work with them.

Question - Would you find it good to have an in-road to Licensees?

Dr Gregson 
-We have a member of staff who has that sort of role, but it is not necessarily through a group.

Question – 
Does she work with individual Licensees?

Dr Muller -
We expect her to do both, working with individual Licensees and also doing workshops with groups, but we would support others doing some intervening.  It is a relatively new role for Jenny Payne and we could pick up these points and suggestions that she may take up when we get back to the office.

Question -
There used to be lots of tobacco adverts on TV and if we are really serious about talking about prevention and education, should there be lobbying for a ban on advertising of alcohol on TV?

Dr Gregson -
This is a good point.  The Chief Medical Officer has been treading this path with the Government, but the Government does have to consider the business side and other costs.  However, the Chief Medical Officer is continuing to lobby the Government on this.  There is a National Alcohol Harm Reduction Strategy, which has been introduced by the Government, but I don't think it comments on advertising of alcohol.  Dr Muller and I must continue to lobby that alcohol is like a silent epidemic and not many people are willing to say that they have an alcohol problem or that they are dependent on alcohol.  There is a stigma about being honest about your problem.

Question – 
How do we compare with France or Spain?

Dr Gregson -
On binge drinking we are must worse and it may be that this is just cultural.  In some countries in Europe it is not acceptable to be intoxicated on the street.  Our big cities are under siege from night time drinking and lots of people are at risk of this, including well-off women who are spending disposable income on alcohol.

A Member commented that perhaps it is just more open now that better off women are spending money on alcohol and they may also have been doing this in the past.

Dr Gregson
-I agree it may just be being reported more but it is more measurable now in terms of death.  

Question -
Can you link drinking to social aspects such as more people on their own?

Dr Muller –
There is no evidence I have read to suggest this.

Dr Gregson -
It may not have been looked at.

The Chairman then thanked Dr Gregson and Dr Muller for attending the meeting and for the valuable information they had supplied.

Dr Gregson -
I didn't appreciate that the Council could not put into the Draft Licensing Policy about drink promotions, and I agree that you can only work within the limitations.

The Chairman then provided details of a meeting, which was being held at Kendal Police Station and she encouraged Members to attend if possible.

The meeting ended at 12.45 pm
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